SELECTBOARD MEETING

MINUTES
March 18, 2024

I. OPEN MEETING –  Past Chairman Mark Bullard called the March 18, 2024, Selectboard meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. Those present include Mark Bullard, Alfred Buckley, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, Richard Thibeault, and later joined by April Busfield at 6:10 P.M.  Kevin Ohearn was the only member of the public present at the meeting.
II. ELECT A CHAIR AND CLERK – Mark made a motion to appoint Mike as the chair for the 2024 year.  Al stated that he would neither second nor vote for this motion.  Al suggested that he is chair for six months and Mike is chair for the other six months.  Mike did not agree with this arrangement.  Mike asked if he was allowed to second the motion that nominated him.  Zach said he was unsure, and Al stated that he couldn’t.  Mark asked if anyone would be willing to take a step down.  No one was willing.  Mike asked what would happen if they didn’t not elect a chair.  Zach stated he believed Mark would remain chair pro-tem until a consensus was made.  The board decided to table the discussion on chair.  Mark will remain chair until a second election takes place at the next meeting.  Mark made a motion to elect Al as clerk.  Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman pro-tem Bullard called for any discussion.  Al said he would accept the nomination.  Chairman pro-tem called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative, with Al Buckley abstaining.  Al Buckley is the clerk for the selectboard. 

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – February 20, 2024, Meeting Minutes – Meeting minutes for the February 20, 2024, meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Al made a motion to approve the February 20, 2024, meeting minutes as written, and Mike seconded.  Chairman pro-tem Bullard asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.
IV. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA – No additions nor deletions were made to the agenda. 
V. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT –
a. Kevin Ohearn – Cannabis Dispensary in Beecher Falls –  Mr. Ohearn came in to ask the selectboard what his next steps are to open a cannabis dispensary in Beecher Falls.  He is looking to open it in the building on the corner of the bridge and River Road in Beecher Falls.  Zach informed the Selectboard and Mr. Ohearn that this will need to go to the town as an Australian ballot vote.  This vote will need to be warned as with any election.  Zach stated he will reach out to the State of Vermont and fellow clerks to see what the next steps for the town are.   He will have more information for the next selectboard meeting. 
VI. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. 2016 Plow Truck Repair – Richard reported that the 2016 plow truck was stuck in fifth gear and was not operating properly.  Richard brought the truck to C4 automotive to see what was wrong.  Ultimately the truck had to be towed to North Country Ford to get properly repaired by a Ford Motor licensed technician.  He will keep the board updated.

b. VTrans Annual Meeting – March 27, 2024 – Zach reminded the board members and Richard that the annual meeting will be held next week on March 27th at 8:00 a.m. Mike and Al both confirmed their attendance.  Richard stated he will be there as long as it doesn’t snow.  
c. Street Sweeping – David White Proposal 2024 – Zach presented a proposal from David White for street sweeping.  The proposal is for $2,800.00.  Zach stated that the proposal is slightly higher, but David stated this was due to it taking more time last year than it did in years past.  Mike made a motion to approve the proposal.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman pro-tem Bullard called for any further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will let David know it was approved. 
d. Insurance – Al made a motion to reimburse Richard for Pauline’s insurance costs throughout the year.  Mike seconded the motion.   Chairman pro-tem Bullard called for further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will reimburse the monthly costs for Pauline’s insurance costs.  

e. Hall Stream Road – Richard asked the board if they would be ok with him placing a stop sign, where the yield sign is at the end of Hall Stream Road.  This will be for April 8th, to prevent any possible road hazards.  The board was fine with this suggestion.  

f. Hudson Road and Old County Road – Al made a motion to close Hudson Road and Old County Road to all through traffic until the end of mud season.  Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman pro-tem Bullard called for further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  

VII. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT –  
a. First Net Service – April asked if the board would be willing to pay a third of her phone account and switch her network to First Net.  This would allow her to have cell services from the top of Pittsburg, NH to the Massachusetts line.  This ultimately will benefit the water districts more, which is why she hopes to divide the costs between all of the departments.  The board reviewed the paperwork that April presented.  She needs her phone paid off so she can upgrade her phone to access the first net network.  She also asked if the board would be willing to pay a $10 stipend every month as the monthly cost for the First Net network is an additional $30 more than her phone bill now.  She would ask the fire districts to pay this stipend too.  Al made a motion to not pay more than a third of $568.00 to pay off the account and to award April a $10 stipend.  Mike seconded the motion. Chairman pro-tem Bullard called for further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  
VIII. SOLID WASTE –  
a. Transfer Station Complaints – Zach told the board that he has heard several complaints concerning the transfer station garage not being utilized now that the recycling has been moved away.  The board pondered what this space could be used for.  They asked if Zach would contact NRRA to see if we could store the freon appliances in there until NRRA has removed the freon.  This would allow for appliances to be out of the way, while also utilizing the space.  Zach will reach out and tell the board.  
IX. NEW BUSINESS – 
a. Cannabis Dispensary Inquiry for Beecher Falls – See public comment. 
b. First and Second Class and OCP Liquor License – American Legion Post 47 – Mike made a motion to approve the licenses, pending payment of the first-class town fees.  Al seconded the motion.  Chairman pro-tem Bullard called for further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will go into the DLL portal and approve the licenses there. 

c. Town Meeting Debrief – No action or discussion. 

d. Election Debrief – Zach told the board that the three-year lister office did not get filled after the election.  Zach asked the board’s permission to post a notice of said vacancy in the News and Sentinel.  It is the board’s duty to appoint someone to this role.  The board agreed to having Zach post this in the paper.  They will brainstorm and reach out to potential candidates. 

e. Town Officer Appointments 2024 – Zach distributed the open appointments for 2024.  Al made a motion to appoint Paul Lyons to the Rec Park Committee for three years, Zachary Brown to the Rec Park Committee for one year, Alfred Buckley to the Cemetery Commission for one year, Walter Noyes to the Cemetery Commission for two years, Tom Caron and Michael Daley to the Connecticut River Commission for one year, Vernon Crawford as tree warden for one year, Robert Couture as representative to ambulance to district A1 for one year, Mark Bullard as weigher of coal, inspector of lumber, shingles, and wood for one year, Zachary Brown as Green Up Chairperson for one year, Wayne Washburn as animal control officer for one year, Zachary Brown as revolving loan treasurer for one year, and Alfred Buckley as health officer for one year.  Mike seconded this motion. Chairman pro-tem Bullard called for further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The remaining appointments will be made the following meeting or after the board finds individuals to fill them. 

f. Northern Borders Dispatch Update – Al brought forward to the board that the dispatch center was applying for a large grant that needs matching funds.  They are hoping that they will get these funds from other sources.  However, Al said he promised $5,000 from the town of Canaan in case these funds do not come through.  
g. Complaint about 394 VT RTE 141 – The board reviewed a letter that Zach drafted to send to the owners. The board approved the draft.  Zach will send the letter to the owners.   
h. Municipal Plan Update – Zach told the board that the Zoning and Planning Board was approved for the $10,000 MTAP funding.  They are working with NVDA to update the plan.  Zach presented the board with a work agreement that NVDA drafted.  The board reviewed the agreement.  Al made a motion to accept the work agreement.  Mike seconded this motion. Chairman pro-tem Bullard called for further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  
i. Canaan LHMP Update – Zach told the board that the LHMP was completed and under its first round of review.  A draft can be picked up at the Town Office. 

j. Selectboard Essentials Training – Fairfield, VT – March 23, 2024 – Zach informed the board of the upcoming training for selectboard members. 

k. Town Office Closed April 5, 2024 – Informational only.  The board suggested to Zach to have the town office closed on April 8, 2024.  Zach agreed.

l. Welcome Banners in Beecher Falls – Zach showed the board what the banners looked like.  David Begin will work to hang these up.  

m. Mowing RFP – The board discussed the upcoming RFP rounds for the town mowing. 
n. Brookfield Generator Contract Update – Brookfield sent an updated service contract for the town generators.  The town will owe an additional $4,761.00.  Mike made a motion to approve the updated contract.  Al seconded this motion. Chairman pro-tem Bullard called for further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  

X. OLD BUSINESS –  No action nor discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No action nor discussion was taken. 
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 05-24 for $44,760.76 and Warrant 06-24 for $57,616.55 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. Chairman pro-tem Bullard adjourned the meeting at 7:55 P.M.
